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Thursday 30 September 2010 

OPENING SESSION 

Opening of the 38th CPMR General Assembly  

Peter Stephen, Lord Provost of Aberdeen City Council, welcomed the member Regions and the guests 
invited by the CPMR to this 38th General Assembly. He mentioned a number of topics that were of special 
interest to his Region, and paid particular tribute to the work of the North Sea Commission. He thanked the 
partners which had joined with Aberdeen City and Aberdeenshire in organising the event, and hoped that 
the participants would be able to make the most of their stay by visiting the Region.  

Claudio Martini (CPMR) thanked Mr Stephen. The agenda for this General Assembly was a full one, he 
said, and should permit us to defend the community ideal. He outlined the topics that would be addressed 
during the two-day meeting and welcomed the opportunity for dialogue with the two European 
Commissioners. Their presence was an acknowledgement of the work accomplished by the CPMR. This was 
also a very important General Assembly for CPMR because the renewal of the Political Bureau and President 
would mean the election of a new management team for the organisation.  

Mr Martini submitted the following for approval by the members: the minutes of the previous General 
Assembly, the minutes of the Political Bureau meeting in Tromsø (June 2010), and the agenda of the present 
meeting. All were approved. He then paid tribute to Georges Pierret, the first Secretary General and founder 
of the CPMR in 1973, who had died in the summer. He asked Alberto Jardim to say a few words about Mr 
Pierret after which the Assembly would observe a minute’s silence.  

Alberto Jardim (Madeira), who had been President of CPMR from 1977 to 1996, described Georges Pierret as 
a man of conviction and vision, totally dedicated to his goal of gaining recognition for the Regions within 
Europe. Georges Pierret had been involved in the creation of the Assembly of European Regions and had 
contributed to that of the Committee of the Regions. Mr Jardim paid tribute to his memory and said he 
would always be with us.  

The Assembly observed a minute’s silence in homage to Mr Pierret. 

SESSION 1: THE CPMR ACTIVITY REPORT AND OUTLOOK 

Eleni Marianou (CPMR) gave a presentation of the past year’s activities, proposals for 2011 and a 
framework for strategic action for the network up until 2014, when a new European financial programming 
period would start (see the document on the medium-term guidelines for CPMR (2010-2014): 
http://www.crpm.org/pub/agenda/1502_orientations_stratgiques_2_en.pdf). 

She described the difficult context facing the European Union, but pointed out that the situation appeared to 
be gradually improving, at least if we looked at the forecasts for GDP growth in 2010: 1.8% in the EU and 
1.7% in the euro area. The solution was not less of Europe, she said, but on the contrary a better, more 
efficient and participatory European construction, in which the Regions were given their rightful place. She 
then outlined the actions carried out during the year by CPMR in its different areas of activity, and proposed 
a medium-term action plan for the network. The plan focused on two main priorities: cohesion and the 
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maritime dimension. It also gave an important place to the issue of accessibility. Ms Marianou made it clear 
that other policy areas would also be addressed, but always in relation to their contribution to the 
association’s two main priorities. With regard to agriculture, energy, development and maritime transport, 
meetings were scheduled to take place before 2011 with a number of Commissioners (Commissioner Ciolos, 
Commissioner Piebalgs, Vice-President Kallas). There was a strong focus of effort in the direction of the 
Parliament, where the SURE and REGI Committees were being monitored in relation to cohesion policy, and 
maritime policy was being followed up via the “Sea and Coastal areas” Intergroup.  There was also a strong 
focus on the European Council: CPMR would take part in the Informal Council in Liège and meetings were 
scheduled with General Directors on territorial cohesion. 

Debate 

Tony Fitzpatrick (South of Scotland Alliance) expressed surprised at the exclusive reference to the CAP in 
Ms Marianou’s presentation, to the detriment of the issue of rural development. He asked whether this 
indicated a change of direction for CPMR, and reiterated the members’ interest in working on rural 
development issues. 

François Maïta (Aquitaine) asked whether, given the mention of 1% in the documents presented by CPMR, 
lobbying on the size of the future European budget was considered to be fighting a losing battle. He wanted 
to see CPMR having a debate that was equal to the challenges. The territories had important needs, which 
must be met consistently and sufficiently. 

Alberto Jardim (Madeira) thanked CPMR for the work accomplished. CPMR was an association of political 
leaders and in order to develop useful actions it was necessary to have strong players. He regretted, in this 
context, that the Committee of the Regions was not yet powerful enough to defend the Regions adequately. 
He called on CPMR to intercede with the Committee. 

Eleni Marianou said that rural development certainly remained one of CPMR’s areas of activity, but that 
since this issue had up until now been addressed under the heading of the CAP this was how it had been 
presented. She agreed we should not be “timid” with regard to the budget, and that CPMR must position 
itself. Concerning the Committee of the Regions, she pointed out that this was a European institution and 
that CPMR had fought for its creation. CPMR strived to work in a way that was complementary to the 
Committee of the Regions, since several CPMR members were members of the CoR, notably Mr Valcarcel 
Siso, its Vice-President.  

Claudio Martini welcomed the presence at this CPMR Annual General Assembly of the President and Vice-
President of the Committee of the Regions. This underlined the importance of our organisation. He recalled 
the original aims of CPMR and how they had evolved. He emphasised that the association was listened to, 
heard, and solicited by its European partners, and that its positions were taken up in the relevant European 
documents. We had chosen, he said, not to copy what other organisations do. The Committee of the Regions 
had an institutional function; that was not the role of the CPMR. Our association aimed to be forward-
looking, avant-garde, and to make proposals. CPMR was very flexible, able to anticipate, and to be in the 
right place at the right time. Mr Martini also pointed out that Europe was today in an “ambiguous phase”. 
Europe had had its ups and downs, and now we were in a period of expectancy, an era of confusion. The 
Member States made grand statements, but their actions were not very impressive. Nothing much was 
happening, and this context of uncertainty made it difficult to establish a position. He believed in the 
Regions’ capacity for finding the right solutions, but thought that the situation was particularly complicated. 
He shared the ambition of the Secretary General, and considered that the involvement of the Regions at the 
highest level, and the presence of the Presidents of member Regions, were essential in order to move 
forward on the issues promoted by the CPMR. 

The action plan was unanimously adopted. 

SESSION 2: EUROPE 2020 STRATEGY AND THE PLACE OF COHESION POLICY 

President Claudio Martini introduced the members of the panel, who were joined by President Jardim 
representing the Council of Europe. He then introduced the topic of the session. The EU had presented its 
“2020” strategy, emphasising how this would help Europe to emerge stronger from the current crisis. The 
CPMR supported this initiative, on the condition that the strategy was linked to cohesion policy and based 
on territorial cohesion. The key question was, therefore, how to reconcile cohesion policy with the Europe 
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2020 strategy, and how to guarantee the effective involvement of the local and regional authorities in its 
implementation. 

The session’s moderator, Jean-Charles Leygues, began by raising the question of the compatibility between 
EU 2020 and cohesion policy.  The current period (2007-2013) was aligned with the Lisbon Strategy, which 
was based on an inter-governmental approach. However, the results of the Lisbon Strategy were seen as 
“incomplete” since the Member States had not done a great deal towards implementing it. Cohesion policy 
represented about one-third of the EU budget and was characterised by a high degree of concentration 
(earmarking of funds for accessibility, the environment, etc.). This had not been sufficient to achieve the 
objectives set, but was a positive starting point. 

The Europe 2020 Strategy was also based on an inter-governmental approach. The mechanisms of cohesion 
policy would be of key importance in achieving the objectives of this new strategy. Cohesion policy was 
therefore indeed at the heart of the “Europe 2020” strategy. 

One ambiguous point in the debate was whether the scales should come down more in favour of a sectoral 
approach or a global approach. Could sectoral policies effectively achieve the goals of the EU 2020 strategy? 
Should there not be a clear decision between the weight of sectoral policies and the weight of cohesion 
according to disparities between different countries?  

Today the majority of Regions (149 out of 271) had a level of wealth lower than the EU average. 25% were in 
the “lagging behind” category and 27% between 75 and 100% of the EU average. There were 104 Regions (i.e. 
about one-third) between 100 and 150%, and only three Regions above the threshold of 200%.  

Were sectoral policies capable of strengthening the territorial policies of the 55% of Regions with a level of 
wealth lower than the average? Could they help reduce the disparities?  

Mercedes Bresso agreed with Jean-Charles Leygues’ analysis. The fundamental objectives of cohesion must 
be maintained in the future regional policy. On the question of governance, the 2020 strategy did not 
propose multilevel governance, which had been one of the strengths of cohesion policy. The CoR was calling 
for the establishment of a “Territorial Pact” to enhance the 2020 strategy. This pact should ultimately become 
an agreement between the States, the Regions and the Commission, defining the paths to be taken including 
via the sectoral policies. 

The cities were drivers of innovation, but also presented major social problems. Perhaps the balance between 
priorities needed to be adjusted and, in particular, more room given to the social strand of cohesion policy? 

Alberto Jardim thought that the debate should be continued because Europe had not taken account of 
territorial cohesion even though it was fundamental in achieving the objectives of the Europe 2020 strategy. 
Political courage would be required. 

One question that came up again and again with regard to the current European strategy was whether it was 
possible to achieve the objectives set. Were we making idealistic plans whereas the reality of the situation 
called for pragmatism? Why should the economy be subordinate to finance? The creation of wealth was 
dependent on the volume of trade in goods and capital, and a reduction in this volume would lead to an 
increase in unemployment. The territories were important for implementing the European strategy, and vice 
versa. Without the support of the EU, the Regions would find it hard to contribute to the success of the 
European strategy. 

After thanking the CPMR for its invitation and this opportunity to speak to the Regions, Commissioner 
Johannes Hahn began by recalling the objectives of cohesion, which were to reduce major disparities. The 
challenge was to provide employment prospects and ensure the well-being of citizens, 80% of whom wished 
to remain living in the place where they were born. This had to be taken in to account, as did the need to be 
open to the rest of the world and not be inward-looking. Europe represented 5% of the world’s population 
and 20% of global trade. We had therefore to look first of all at how we could continue to be competitive and 
protect our unique social model. Preserving our social modal would entail costs, but it was a question of 
what the EU citizens wanted. 

Europe had to have a global outlook. The 2020 strategy clearly stated what ought to be done in the different 
sectors. Responding to President Jardim, the Commissioner said he was aware of the need for realistic 
budgets, and that a flourishing economy was necessary in order to create jobs and ensure social harmony. 

This was only possible with a strong cohesion policy which respected our diversity. Our diversity was our 
wealth and it was an asset. Diversity was indispensable. It was important to increase the attractiveness of 
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urban areas, to operate on the basis of limited but specific objectives, and to be highly flexible in terms of 
implementation. Regional policy was there to serve the citizens and should ultimately apply to everyone and 
to all the regions. 

More than two million projects had been initiated in response to the financial crisis. This was an opportunity 
in terms of job creation, and large projects and major multinationals must be able to find their place in the 
overall scheme. 

To ensure the success of all this, we needed the Regions. Nearly two-thirds of exports were intra-community 
exports: for example the volume of trade between Ireland and the United Kingdom was greater than that 
between the United Kingdom and China.  

It remained however to persuade the States of the need for a strong cohesion policy, and that was where the 
real challenge lay. 

Jean-Charles Leygues suggested the panel reply in turn to the following questions: 
- Were the priorities of the 2020 strategy sufficient to permit the programming of the European 

Structural Funds? 
- What was the added value of regional policy? This question referred to: i) the concentration of 

priorities in the programming, i.e. the reduction of the number of priorities so that they could be 
targeted on the 2020 strategy; ii) the debate on conditionality, which could be either macro-
economic, or related to results, or to the conditions required to achieve the objectives set; and  iii) the 
budget required to ensure the success of EU 2020: was success possible with a lower budget? With 
an equivalent budget? Or would a more ambitious budget be needed? 

Mercedes Bresso: The debate on concentration was difficult, because cohesion policy had many objectives: 
to reduce disparities, to respond to the crisis, etc. Yes, concentration was necessary, but account must be 
taken of the specific demands of the Regions (greater emphasis on the social strand, or particular emphasis 
on renewable energies, etc.).  

But these demands must not be reduced to a minimum; a critical mass had to be achieved, below which 
interventions had no impact. We were touching on the budget here, which was at the heart of the debate: 
Europe ought to be given the means to achieve its ambition. This also touched on the question of own 
resources, which could come either from taxation or from borrowing. Ms Bresso mentioned the moves in the 
USA to introduce a levy on delocalization; this could constitute a source of revenue.  

On conditionality, she thought that the results should not be assessed solely on the basis of the capacity for 
commitment appropriations and actual expenditure.  This implied that more work would need to be done 
on the choices and the hierarchy of priorities, adapted to the situations of the different Regions.  

She commented that if everyone had chosen the path of deregulation of public services, we would be in an 
even more difficult situation today.  It was the local and regional authorities that had resisted this overall 
trend, she added. We must be careful to avoid slavishly applying outmoded economic theories. From this 
point of view, the crisis was a good opportunity for innovative new thinking. 

Alberto Jardim thought the priorities of Europe 2020 were the right ones, and the question was how to 
adapt them to the different Regional contexts. Why should they not be defined in such a way as to leave the 
choice to regional decision-makers?  

On conditionality, he agreed on the principle, but underlined the absolute necessity for community aids. He 
was in favour of the Commission being given decision-making powers, because the Regions often had 
greater confidence in the Commission than in their Member States. 

On the budget, it was simply a question of whether the Member States were serious about European 
construction or not. If the answer was yes, then the budget had to be increased in line with European 
ambitions. 

On the objectives, Commissioner Johannes Hahn said we had to learn from the lessons of the Lisbon 
strategy. The objectives were broken down into ambitious national and regional objectives. Certain Member 
States had achieved the research target of 3%, others had not. He was in favour of individual objectives with 
a regional breakdown.  That meant focusing on the results, because it was necessary to demonstrate the 
added value of regional policy and to “sell” its results and its approaches. 

On conditionality, an appropriate legal framework had first to be found; analyses showed that the absence of 
such a framework was a major obstacle to the implementation of such approaches. 
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On the budget, a perennial debate, he suggested that the EU’s operating costs should represent less than 5% 
of the community budget and that the rest of the budget should be reallocated to Member States and to the 
regions. This should reassure the Regions and the countries.  

On regional policy, he thought the financial engineering instruments should be strengthened so that they 
could achieve a threshold effect and thus be efficient levers. Today their weight was estimated at 3%; this 
should be increased to 20% of the budget. An integrated approach would therefore be necessary, in order to 
identify the priorities on which efforts should be focused. Without an integrated approach, there was a risk 
that the sectoral policies would distribute funding without any guarantee of coherence, and without any 
knowledge of regions’ particular challenges and specific characteristics. The Commission intended to set up 
a working group on this subject in order to bring forward proposals for the future period. 

The most important thing, however, was to demonstrate that our policies could create added value at 
community level. Lastly he noted the absence of a debate on territorial cooperation; he underlined the 
importance of this and the necessity for it to be adequately funded. 

Reactions / Debate 

Carlos Manuel César (Azores) pointed out that the European Parliament had just adopted a Resolution on 
the territories covered by Article 174 of the Treaty, and that this would have to be taken into account. He 
asked what the Commission’s reaction would be and how it intended to adapt the Europe 2020 strategy to 
specific regional characteristics and to the demands contained in this Resolution.  

He also noted the importance of strengthening European governance so that the Commission could play a 
leading role in defending the cohesion policy. 

Lastly, he raised the question of the place of territorial cohesion and that of the outermost regions. These 
regions were calling for a special initiative under the future programming period. 

Terry Napper (Somerset), on the question of employment, underlined the need to involve and persuade 
industry, and help SMEs, because non-governmental organisations did not have the same impact as 
industry. It was also necessary to be particularly vigilant with regard to distribution of the funds, and to take 
account of work in progress. 

Carolyn Rule (Cornwall) wanted to know what would happen to the Regions that were no longer under the 
convergence objective. 

Harri Helminen (Kymenlaakso) raised the question of the relationship between cohesion policy and the 
neighbourhood policy, and hoped that the Commission would examine this issue in greater depth. 

Responding to these comments, Johannes Hahn said that with regard to the territories concerned by Article 
174, it would be very difficult to have a uniform approach for all of these territories. It would however be 
important to identify the specific problems of these Regions, and this would allow for individual approaches 
with regard to the Regions concerned. He pointed out that it would be their responsibility to define these 
needs in the new framework to be introduced. Other types of territories also presented specific problems, 
such as urban areas or Regions in which the automotive industry was dominant. 

On the neighbourhood policy, a political approach would have to be found so as to define the best ways of 
cooperating, especially with Russia in the Baltic area. He emphasised the importance of creating a 
relationship based on trust. 

SESSION 3: REGIONAL POLICY, DRIVING FORCE OF A NEW MODEL FOR EUROPEAN 

DEVELOPMENT 
NB: the first part of this session was taken up with the continuation of the previous session.  

After the break, Eleni Marianou summarised the CPMR’s policy positions as presented in the working 
papers distributed  (a technical paper, “2014-2020 Regional Policy: what architecture should it adopt? How 
should it be implemented?” and a policy position, “The Regions, responsible partners for an effective 
regional policy after 2013”,  http://www.crpm.org/en/index.php?act=4,2,3,1). She emphasised the 
challenges and the key words: the need for a strong and responsible cohesion policy, for a territorial 
approach, for a partnership approach with the Regions, and for effective subsidiarity. 
She then detailed the five key messages in the CPMR policy position: 

- a cohesion policy for all Regions; 

http://www.crpm.org/en/index.php?act=4,2,3,1
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- a cohesion policy that is coherent with Europe 2020; 
- a cohesion policy that maintains its own goal: to reduce disparities; 
- the regional dimension at the core of cohesion policy; 
- yes to conditionality for greater transparency and to improve governance overall, but no to 

macroeconomic conditionality. 

Commissioner Hahn thanked the Secretary General for her presentation and asked for the documents to be 
forwarded to him. He observed that there were numerous points in common with the ideas of the 
Commission. Concerning the Regions in transition, (75-90% or 75-100% of the EU average), he said that this 
would of course depend on the future financial framework.  

Before a final decision could be taken on the policy to be adopted, a majority would have to be reached in 
the Council, and the Fifth cohesion report and the political conclusions would highlight the importance of 
linking the EU2020 strategy with regional policy and national policies.  

The main objective was to improve the quality of policies and interventions and to ensure a greater dialogue, 
and to see that cohesion policy continued to contribute to the overall implementation of European policies.  

He then turned to the role of the Regions, and began by underlining that the credibility of this policy came 
from the regional level. He therefore asked the Regions to act as ambassadors. It was no longer simply a 
question of physical infrastructure – even though this remained necessary in many cases – it had become a 
question of technological and social investment. Regional policy must increasingly become a “smart” policy 
contributing added value to the whole. 

This could only be done by means of joint management, because the Commission did not have the capacity 
to monitor all the projects. There was therefore a mutual benefit in working together.  

Concerning conditionality, it was necessary to move forward in order to be able to demonstrate the value 
added of regional policy to the citizens of Europe. The challenge here was to provide better explanations and 
better demonstrations of the results. The question of indicators needed to be examined in greater depth. 

The Commissioner then emphasised a number of elements which should be key features of the future 
regional policy: giving priority to quality over quantity; allowing for greater flexibility in the interventions; 
avoiding the creation of new regulatory constraints; restoring confidence in European public intervention; 
strengthening the capacity to react over the long term and flexibility in implementation; having the means to 
adjust strategies and programmes. 

Mercedes Bresso (Committee of the Regions) thanked CPMR, and first of all commented that the Europe 
2020 strategy was still far from being an appropriate framework to prepare us for the years ahead, in 
particular for globalisation and the consequences of the crisis. 

Concerning the key components of the future cohesion policy, Ms Bresso thought this policy should be 
territorialised, integrated, and multi-sector. The idea of a “Territorial Pact” was very important for the local 
and regional authorities because it was a tool that could permit syntheses to be made among the different 
levels of governance.  

Another important point was that cohesion policy was the policy best able to make the citizens understand 
the benefits of the EU. 

Ms Bresso then turned to the question of GDP, describing its limitations (it was an indicator that measured 
growth, not development). She was in favour of data that measured human development and not only 
economic measurements, and said that local and regional initiatives should also be promoted. 

Debate 

Jesús García (Melilla) asked what concrete measures the Commission planned to introduce in favour of the 
territories covered by Article 174 and the outermost regions, for which a legal basis was available. He agreed 
with Ms Bresso on the need to develop indicators other than GDP, for example the rate of employment. 

Erik Söderlund (Norrbotten) considered that the success of the EU 2020 strategy and the future cohesion 
policy would depend on how the two approaches were combined and on the participation of all levels of 
governance. He also underlined the vital contribution made by cohesion policy in sparsely-populated 
regions. 
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François Maïta (Aquitaine) considered that the future transition regime should be designed in a broad way 
and that interregional cooperation policies should be renewed, especially cross-border cooperation, which 
had had particularly beneficial results.  

He also emphasised the need for an integrated maritime policy, and hoped that appropriate criteria in 
addition to GDP would be developed – he cited in this respect the surface area of the maritime space. 

Roy Perry (Hampshire) said he was not convinced of the need to introduce a new system of own resources 
for the community budget. He emphasised the overriding need to demonstrate the value added and 
usefulness of the EU, and advocated greater flexibility and more imagination.  

Laurent Beauvais (Basse-Normandie) made four remarks: 
- cohesion policy and sectoral policies should not be set against each other; 
- there could be no rural development policy without the regions; 
- before developing the tools, we needed strategies. The most important thing was to know what we 

wanted before looking at how we could achieve it; 
- GDP was insufficient as an indicator; a more sophisticated identification of the strengths and 

weaknesses of the territories was essential. 

Carolyn Rule (Cornwall) proposed the addition, under point 3 of the CPMR paper, of an explicit mention of 
the Regions phasing out from the convergence objective. 

Tony Fitzpatrick (South of Scotland Alliance) had reserves about the complementarities and synergies 
between cohesion policy and maritime policy. 

Rainer Kosmider (Mecklenburg-Vorpommern) supported the point made by Cornwall.  

Xosé Lago (Galicia) described the initiative launched by the Regions of Galicia, Norte Portugal and Castilla y 
Léon, which had signed a Memorandum of Understanding on the constitution of a macro-region. He saw 
this initiative as the start of a new form of cooperation. 

Claudio Martini thanked those who had made contributions to the debate, and summed up. He considered 
that the CPMR’s message consisted in creating an alliance and a convergence of ideas. He noted that the EU 
2020 strategy could not and should not replace cohesion policy. Cohesion policy was a point of reference of 
the strategy, but could not merge with it.  

He also agreed on the need to further examine the question of using other criteria in addition to GDP. 

Concerning conditionality/concentration, he agreed with what had been said, underlining however that the 
essential point was the quality of the results obtained. 

Concerning the financial resources, he considered that this policy needed more resources, but he noted the 
reticence of Member States. It was important in this debate to refuse any regressive steps, to give priority to 
innovative approaches, and to fully exploit the existing resources by improving the management of the 
Structural Funds. 

Eleni Marianou said that an amendment on the intermediate Regions would be introduced into point 3 of 
the CPMR paper. 

Claudio Martini indicated that the Assembly gave a mandate to the General Secretariat to introduce an 
amendment into the text, and put the paper to the vote. 

The paper was approved. 

SESSION 4: ACCESSIBILITY AT THE HEART OF THE TEN-T REVIEW 

Gunn Marit Helgesen (Telemark /NSC) introduced the session and presented the technical paper produced 
by the CPMR “Transport” working group.  She outlined the paper’s key points, in particular the priority to 
be given to maritime transport in the context of the current TEN-T review and to the motorways of the sea in 
particular.  

She announced that a seminar on this topic would take place in April 2011, with Commissioner Kallas 
attending. Improving this policy was a collective task in which the Geographical Commissions had an 
important role to play.  
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The Assembly would be asked, at the end of this session, to endorse the technical paper “CPMR Response to 
the second public consultation of the future trans-European transport network (TEN-T) policy”. 

Alfredo Boné Pueyo (Aragon) gave apologies for President Iglesias Ricou, president of the CPMR transport 
group. He said that the group had focused on two main aspects: the challenges and the methodology to be 
adopted. The technical paper submitted to the vote of the General Assembly had already been sent to the 
Commission, since the consultation period had closed on 15 September 2010.  

All the Geographical Commissions had contributed to the preparation of the CPMR’s position. On the basis 
of the contributions received, the EU was due to produce a White Paper at the end of 2010, which would 
define European transport policy for the next decade.  

He then presented the contents of the paper prepared by the working group 
(http://www.crpm.org/pub/docs/287_en_2010_09_cpmr_response_to_the_2nd_consultation_on_the_futur
e_of_ten_t.pdf) underlining that the Commission’s proposals would not result in a reduction of 
CO2 emissions; the concept of multi-modality in particular did not appear to offer a solution to the 
imperatives of the “climate” policy announced by the Union.  

He then detailed the contents of the technical paper, which presented: 
- a demand for the relaunch of the community transport policy; 
- support for inter-modality and rail transport; 
- support for the 30 priority projects proposed in 2004; 
- the refusal to accept that the core transport network presented by the Commission should concern 

only the largest cities and main ports. He said that CPMR called for the network to be coordinated 
and adapted to the characteristics of each territory; 

- a better integration of the outermost regions and the islands in this policy. 

He asked the Commission to reinforce the dialogue with the Regions, and underlined the need for a new 
system of governance within which the Regions would have their place. He then opened the debate, at the 
close of which the Assembly would be asked to vote on the technical paper. 

Position of the Geographical Commissions 

A representative of the Swedish regions, speaking on behalf of the North Sea and the Baltic Sea 
Commissions and on behalf of the Swedish regions, emphasised that transport flows needed to be 
considered differently from the way they were considered in the Commission’s document. Maritime 
transport should be given greater consideration, and the “hubs” and “nodes” should be given priority. She 
emphasised the strong link that should be made between the Union’s transport policy and its climate policy.  
She concluded by underlining the importance of developing the peripheries of Europe, which constituted a 
major element for the growth of the European core, given that these peripheral Regions were entry and exit 
points for goods. 

Josefina Moreno, on behalf of the Intermediterranean Commission, summed up the contribution of the 
Mediterranean Regions. They supported the technical paper tabled by the working group, in particular with 
regard to the role of the local and regional authorities, the priority to be given to maritime transport, and the 
links to be created between the Mediterranean area and other parts of Europe. 

She asked that the text make explicit reference to the Mediterranean seaboard in relation to the priority 
projects, and underlined the importance of the ports as gateways to and from the EU in the context of 
globalisation. 
She pointed out the important role of inter-island links and island-mainland links, as well as links with 
inland waterway transport. Lastly she highlighted the need for a transport corridor with the north of Europe 
and with the southern shore of the Mediterranean. 

Rafaël Hueso, on behalf of the Atlantic Arc Commission (AAC), congratulated CPMR on the work 
accomplished and said that the Atlantic Arc Commission agreed with the overall lines of the technical paper.  

He expressed reserves however regarding the concepts used, and hoped that clarification would be 
forthcoming concerning the large cities and main ports.  

He underlined the need to reinforce the West-East dynamic, and asked that greater emphasis be given to the 
potential contribution of sustainable transport policy in the context of the Europe 2020 strategy. 

He stressed the importance of the motorways of the sea, short sea shipping, and the role of the Atlantic 
seaboard as a gateway to Europe. 

http://www.crpm.org/pub/docs/287_en_2010_09_cpmr_response_to_the_2nd_consultation_on_the_future_of_ten_t.pdf
http://www.crpm.org/pub/docs/287_en_2010_09_cpmr_response_to_the_2nd_consultation_on_the_future_of_ten_t.pdf


38th General Assembly of the CPMR – 30 September & 1 October 2010 – Aberdeen (UK) – p. 9 

- Minutes – Ref. CRPMPRV100072A0 

He called for the financial framework to be more clearly set out, integrating all the sources of financing 
including private sector financing.  

Lastly, he hoped that DG MOVE would establish a link between transport policy and the Atlantic maritime 
strategy requested by the European Council in June. 

He concluded by underlining the necessity of a system of governance that fully involved the Regions, and  
pointed out that transport policy was one of the most important elements in the peripheral dimension that 
united the members of the CPMR. 

Debate 

Leslie Angus (Shetland) congratulated the CPMR on the quality of the paper and proposed an addition 
under point d) on page 4 of the English version concerning territorial balance in the TEN-T, to read: “Ferry 
services should be able to benefit from the same status as road and rail links”. He gave the example of the links 
between Shetland and Aberdeen, which would be heavily penalised in terms of journey time. There were 
similar situations in several other areas in Europe. 

Roy Perry (Hampshire) underlined that ports undergoing rapid expansion, such as Southampton and 
Portsmouth, generated important economic revenue. This did not however mean that they did not need 
specifically targeted aid. He also pointed out that the closure of the ferry service between Plymouth and 
Bilbao would result in extra lorry traffic on the roads, and therefore higher CO2 emissions. He called for 
greater consideration to be given to this type of situation in the future. 

Erik Söderlund (Norrbotten), speaking on behalf of the Regions of the Barents Sea, congratulated CPMR on 
its work and expressed his support for the positions taken by the North Sea and Baltic Sea Commissions. He 
underlined the importance of a green corridor in Northern Europe, which would contribute to meeting the 
EU’s “climate” targets. He pointed out that transport was an essential factor in the exploitation of renewable 
energies, wood in particular, and underlined the need to find the right balance between the criteria on which 
decisions were based, between demography, the environment, and the potential for growth.  He noted the 
need to find a solution to the administrative and technical obstacles, and hoped that these aspects would be 
mentioned in future work. 

Kent Gudmundsen (Troms) regretted that the review document proposed by the Commission did not cover 
topics such as the motorways of the sea. He underlined the importance of better developing the “maritime 
corridors” to encourage the transfer of goods and foster contacts between European citizens (for example 
between Northern Europe and Russia). Lastly, he also underlined the importance of a maritime corridor 
between the Barents Sea and the North Sea.    

Gunn Marit Helgesen was concerned that the technical paper indicated that vast areas of territory were not 
taken into account, and that alternative solutions were not developed. She thought this was worrying, and 
hoped that initiatives would be taken to address these issues, including that of relations with Russia. She 
invited Alfredo Boné Pueyo to respond to the points made. 

Alfredo Boné Pueyo thanked all those who had contributed to the debate and asked for the contributions to 
be sent to him in writing so that they could be taken on board as additional points to the CPMR position. He 
pointed out that the paper supported the outermost regions and the islands, and said he agreed that the 
more mature projects should be given priority. 

Gunn Marit Helgesen thanked all the speakers. She underlined once more the difference of opinion with 
DG MOVE, which considered only large cities and main ports as the core of the future European transport 
network, and urged that all the territories be included. She spoke in favour of sustainable modes of 
transport. She agreed that the additional points raised would be sent to the Commission in the form of an 
appendix to the CPMR position, and urged that these aspects be taken into account in the future work. She 
called for cooperation with DG MOVE to be stepped up, and for regional expertise in the area of transport to 
be reinforced. 

She put the document to the vote, and it was unanimously approved by the Assembly. 
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MEETING OF THE CPMR POLITICAL BUREAU 

Claudio Martini called on each national delegation to give the names of their full and alternate members of 
the Political Bureau. 

The Assembly endorsed the names proposed. The list of members of the new Political Bureau was approved 
(see appendix). 

The new Political Bureau held a meeting. 

Election of the CPMR President and Vice-Presidents 

Eleni Marianou explained the voting procedure for the election of the President and called on members of 
the Political Bureau to cast their votes. She confirmed that two candidatures had been received and that the 
proxies had been verified.  

Voting then took place, after which the results were announced as follows: 

Number of voters 26 
Votes cast 25 
Abstentions  1 

Results: 
Gunn Marit Helgesen 9 
Jean-Yves Le Drian 16 

Jean-Yves Le Drian was declared elected as the President of CPMR. 

Jean Yves Le Drian thanked the members of the Political Bureau for their confidence and stated his 
determination to work with them all. He proposed that Gunn Marit Helgesen occupy the post of First Vice-
President, and she accepted. 

Adoption of the draft Final Declaration, draft resolutions and their amendments 

Eleni Marianou then presented the draft Final Declaration, reminding members of the procedure followed 
by the Resolutions Group, which had analysed the texts submitted for the approval of the Political Bureau 
and which would be put to the vote at the General Assembly on 1 October. 

Jean-Didier Hache, in charge of the Resolutions Group, presented the draft amendments received by the 
group. All the draft amendments were accepted, together with the addition of a sentence on the Regions 
concerned by phasing out, at the request of Reinhard Boest of Mecklenburg-Vorpommern. The Political 
Bureau adopted the amended Final Declaration. 

Jean-Yves Le Drian thanked the Resolutions Group, and went on to give details of his proposals for the 
internal organisation of the Conference. In line with what he had stated in his candidature, he announced the 
creation of a “Praesidium” (the name of which was later changed) made up of the President, the First Vice-
President, and four Vice-Presidents.  

He had to date received two firm candidatures, from Annelie Stark (Västra Götaland) and from Luis 
Valcarcel Siso (Murcia). Two of the posts of Vice-President were therefore considered as filled. Two posts 
remained, one of which had been held by Ms Debono (Gozo) in the outgoing Political Bureau. Mr Le Drian 
proposed that Ms Debono be asked whether she wished to retain her post as Vice-President and if this was 
the case that it be held open for her. The fourth Vice-President’s post was open. The candidature of Victor 
Tarhon (Tulcea, RO) was proposed and accepted.  

New draft statutes for CPMR 

Eleni Marianou reminded members of the decisions adopted by the Political Bureau in Tromsø in June 2010 
and the modifications introduced into the draft statutes. She gave details about the future “Financial 
Committee”, made up of four people: two “competent persons” from Brittany and two representatives of the 
member Regions. The Treasurer would be nominated from among the members of the Political Bureau.  

Leslie Angus (Shetland) said the British regions were of the opinion that certain of the provisions proposed 
in the draft statutes should be reviewed. 
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Jean-Yves Le Drian understood this position but said that this could only be envisaged in the framework of 
a review of the statutes at the next General Assembly (2011). He asked the Political Bureau for its agreement 
to put the statutes to the vote at the General Assembly the following day.  

The Political Bureau gave its agreement. 

Financial decisions: Adoption of the draft 2011 budget and the financial situation of the current year 

Yves Morvan, President of the Administrative Council, gave a progress report on the 2010 budget and 
presented the draft budget for 2011. 

With regard to 2010, the current trend indicated that the deficit would be slightly lower than that voted at 
the General Assembly in Göteborg last year.  

There were two major points to be made concerning the draft budget for 2011: 
- for the first time in the existence of the Conference, the proposed budget was slightly lower than the 

previous year; 
- it was presented as a balanced budget. 

There was no increase in income from membership dues, since no increase in membership dues was being 
proposed. Following the withdrawal of some member Regions the estimated total was €210 000. 

Subsidies and income from contracts was slightly lower; this would have to be modulated since the contracts 
were multi-annual. 

As far as expenditure was concerned, this was an austerity budget. There was no upgrading of staff salaries, 
and there were expenditure cuts under all the operational headings apart from equipment and rent. There 
was also a reduction in contributions to outside bodies. 

With regard to staff salaries, Yves Morvan said that this aspect would have to be examined during 2011 to 
see whether an adjustment could be made to take account of inflation; any adjustment would be retroactive.  

Jean-Yves Le Drian thanked the President of the Administrative Council and stated that the call for 
candidates for the post of Treasurer was officially open. Members of the Political Bureau could send their 
candidature to the General Secretary. The choice would be made at the next meeting of the Political Bureau. 

Eleni Marianou informed the Political Bureau that the Region of Klaipeda (Lithuania) had withdrawn its 
membership. 

Next meeting of the Political Bureau 
• Laurent Beauvais (Basse Normandie) invited the Political Bureau for its February 2011 meeting; 
• Carlos César (Azores) invited the Political Bureau for the June 2011 meeting. 

Friday 1 October 2010 

SESSION 5: INTEGRATED MARITIME POLICY 

Jean-Yves Le Drian, President of CPMR, of the Region of Brittany, and of the Aquamarina group, opened 
the session and thanked the participants. He described the important action taken by CPMR on the IMP 
(Integrated Maritime Policy) since the publication of the Green Paper, in particular the sets of proposals 
stemming from the work of the Aquamarina group. 

Commissioner Maria Damanaki congratulated Jean-Yves Le Drian on his election as President of CPMR and 
acknowledged the important part played by CPMR in the development of the Integrated Maritime Policy 
(IMP). The CPMR, like the European Commission, took a forward-looking approach. The developments of 
the IMP in the Baltic and the Mediterranean owed a great deal to the CPMR’s Geographical Commissions, 
and if a Communication on the Atlantic were to be published in 2011, it would be thanks to the CPMR and 
its Atlantic Arc Commission. 

Cooperation with the European Commission must continue, and the CPMR’s maritime agenda was a good 
basis on which to work. The Vasco da Gama programme in particular looked promising and could constitute 
an instrument for the social dimension of the IMP. Maria Damanaki asked to be kept informed about this 
project’s development, and thought that all the maritime Regions should be able to benefit from it. 
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Today the IMP must move forward into a phase of concrete policy implementation. The European 
Commission had just published a Communication on “marine knowledge 2020” and had also announced a 
€45 million programme to support European maritime research in 2011. Progress was under way in the 
fields of maritime spatial planning, maritime surveillance, and the environmental management of sea basins. 
In a wider context than that of the IMP, progress was also being made on the Common Fisheries Policy 
(CFP) and CPMR was to be thanked for its involvement in this area. 

However, the impact of the economic crisis on the maritime economy meant we had to face new challenges. 
The maritime Regions could and should play a key role in the success of  EU2020, especially in the fields of 
climate change, marine energies other than wind energy, and short sea shipping. 

With regard to the financial resources, the European Commission had just adopted a €50 million programme 
to support the development of the IMP in 2011, 2012 and 2013. Although this may seem a relatively small 
amount, it would permit progress to be made. Maria Damanaki hoped the support of the maritime Regions 
would enable the draft financial regulation to be rapidly adopted by the European Parliament and the 
Council. 

All the European Commission’s departments were now actively preparing the 2014-2020 period. In this 
context, DG Mare was looking at ways in which to integrate the IMP in all the European funding 
possibilities. 

Maria Damanaki was confident that the fruitful partnership with CPMR would continue during this new 
phase of the IMP. 

Jean-Yves Le Drian thanked Commissioner Damanaki. Independently of the amount announced, the 
existence of a specific financial envelope for the IMP was encouraging, he said. 

Corinne Lepage, President of the European Parliament’s “Seas and Coastal Areas” Intergroup, underlined 
the important role played by CPMR in the creation and operation of this Intergroup. She congratulated 
Maria Damanaki for having persuaded the college of Commissioners of the necessity of a specific budget 
line for the IMP.  However, the draft regulation gave an impression of dispersal among a large number of 
actions. There could have been a better targeting of priorities, for example on the coordination between 
maritime spatial planning and integrated coastal zone management, and on two or three other “strong” 
actions. 

She raised the question of fisheries agreements with non-EU countries, underlining the need for these 
countries not only to respect the constraints of the agreements but also to be able to comply with the 
requirements on good working conditions, sustainable management of stocks, etc. 

Corinne Lepage regretted the lack of ambition of the first “non-paper” published by DG Mare on the 
Atlantic strategy, and said she would be closely monitoring the development of this initiative. 

Within the Intergroup, Estelle Grelier, member of the Committee on budgets, was in charge of the social 
dimension. The budgets committee was preparing a public hearing on this topic. The European Parliament’s 
TRAN Committee had just adopted the Vasco da Gama project, presented in the Meissner report. European 
funding now needed to be found to launch this project, either as a pilot project or an action funded under the 
new financial regulation. 

Concerning maritime safety, following the adoption in 2009 of the Erika III package, we now needed a 
forward-looking approach to anticipate and avert possible future disasters. The Intergroup was very active 
on the question of offshore oil rigs. Corinne Lepage welcomed Commissioner Damanaki’s participation in 
the work of the European Commission on this subject. She noted the lack of data (apart from that provided 
by the industry) on planned drilling operations, and the often “fanciful” estimates of existing reserves. Oil 
reserves on land were diminishing, hence the increase in drilling under the sea, and this raised the question 
of compatibility with the transition to a “post-oil” society. Corinne Lepage proposed to review the situation 
in two years’ time. 

Debate 

François Maïta (Aquitaine) welcomed the fact that the European Commission wished to strengthen the role 
of the Regional Advisory Committees (RACs), but urged it to provide for the necessary European funding 
and to ensure the Regions were represented on the RACs (the Regions were already financing the RACs). He 
called for axis 4 to be strengthened in the future CFP. 
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Michael Cook (South of Scotland Alliance) wanted to see the integration of the CFP in an enlarged IMP, and 
an assessment made of its impact on employment. 

Josie Simpson (Shetland), on behalf of the CPMR’s fisheries working group, asked for further clarification 
on the regionalisation of the future CFP. 

Concerning the draft financial regulation, Isabelle Thomas (Brittany) queried the place given to maritime 
spatial planning and the absence of any reference to the English Channel and the Atlantic. On blue growth, 
she highlighted the absence of a specific budget allocation, in particular for marine energies. She called for a 
robust employment and training strand, in particular to support Vasco da Gama. 

Concerning the future CFP, Maria Damanaki said she remained at the disposal of the Regions. She asked for 
concrete proposals before the spring. The policies of scrapping old vessels and funding new ones would be 
abandoned in view of the increasing scarcity of stocks. A “greener” attitude and cooperation with the 
regions were necessary on this point. The question of regionalisation was very important. The States and the 
Regions must be given the necessary tools to achieve the objectives of the CFP. 

Concerning oil drilling, Maria Damanaki agreed action was absolutely essential. The Gulf of Mexico disaster 
could have happened anywhere in Europe. A group of Commissioners had been set up to examine this 
question, and a Communication was expected in November. It was necessary to make drilling safer, ensure 
that firms had the necessary technology, envisage compensation for fishermen, and put into practice the 
principle of the polluter pays. 

Concerning the financial regulations, CPMR’s proposals were welcome. They would have to be compatible 
with the Member States’ options and provide for fair treatment for all Regions. 

Concerning blue growth, DG Mare would present the results of a study on new jobs in 2011. A significant 
budget would be made available by the Commissioner for research into tidal power and bio fuels. 

Concerning the relationship between the CFP and the IMP, maritime spatial planning would permit the 
different players and sectors using the sea to reach agreements and this would eliminate the obstacles to the 
development of aquaculture, tourism and fisheries. 

Annika Carlsson (Halland) expressed her support for the proposed CPMR maritime agenda. 

On maritime safety, Bob Myles (Angus) considered that the polluter never paid enough, and that the IOPC 
Funds did not cover the total amount of compensation. He called on the EC to invest in crew training in 
order to avoid problems. 

John Lamb (East of England) considered that the system of discards should be abolished and that the quota 
system did not work. We urgently need to acquire the technical knowledge required to avoid killing 
juveniles and undersized fish. He also regretted the presence of nomadic fleets which hindered the work of 
the flotillas, and called on the EC to take immediate measures on this subject. 

Karine Galy (Martinique) advocated the development of renewable marine energies, for example thermal 
energy in the Caribbean. She drew Maria Damanaki’s attention to the specific characteristics of the fisheries 
sector in the outermost regions, the re-structuring actions under way, and the difficulties with neighbouring 
countries (Dominica, Saint Lucia) in the American-Caribbean zone. 

Maria Damanaki said that she understood the concerns of the communities, but that she could not ignore 
the official scientific advice that she received. An independent scientific body was necessary. The law of the 
sea must be respected. The common seas of the EU must be shared appropriately, on the basis of scientific 
data. 

The training and safety of fishermen came under the remit of Member Sates. Cooperation and harmonisation 
must be improved. 

Concerning discards, the Commission would do “its best”.  

Concerning the outermost regions, the Commission wished to maintain and strengthen their specific status. 

On the polluter pays principle, there had to be a discussion with Member States and a review of the 
legislation. 

On drilling under the sea, a framework ought to be established for rig workers. This did not come under the 
remit of DG Mare. 
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Reinhard Boest (Mecklenburg-Vorpommern) presented the draft resolution on the Vasco da Gama project. 
He outlined the content of the project and the resolution to be voted on by the General Assembly, which 
aimed to promote “blue education and training”. This project would be implemented in successive phases 
over the period 2011-2013. The most appropriate funding solution would be the financial regulation (2011-
2013) of the IMP. Mecklenburg-Vorpommern would invite all interested CPMR Regions to a launch meeting 
in Brussels in November or December, to be attended by representatives of the relevant Directorates General 
of the European Commission. 

Jean-Yves Le Drian then addressed the issue of how to organise the continuing work on the IMP within 
CPMR. He proposed three working groups: on Vasco da Gama, led by Mecklenburg-Vorpommern, on Erika 
IV, led by Brittany, and on maritime spatial planning. A fourth group, on “blue growth”, could also be 
created. He asked the Regions to pool their human resources to enable these groups to function efficiently, 
with the support of the CPMR General Secretariat. 

Once a year, possibly on the occasion on the CPMR General Assemblies, a plenary session of Aquamarina 
would allow for report-backs from each of these groups and a general debate on the progress of the IMP and 
the place of the Regions. The first of this kind of meeting could take place during the first half of 2011. 

Concerning the Common Fisheries Policy, Jean-Yves Le Drian noted that there were, naturally, divergences 
between the positions of the CPMR member Regions, but he hoped that an agreement could be reached on a 
set of key common principles. He proposed that a CPMR paper on the CFP be discussed by the Political 
Bureau at its meeting in February 2011. 

The amended “maritime agenda” document was unanimously adopted. 

SESSION 6: SYNERGIES BETWEEN REGIONS, THE FP-RTD, THE CIP 

Eleni Marianou passed the floor to Poul Müller who announced that the CPMR’s Danish Regions wished to 
invite the CPMR to hold its 2011 General Assembly meeting in Aarhus. 

Eleni Marianou passed chairmanship of the meeting to Nicole Belloubet who congratulated Jean-Yves Le 
Drian on his election and presented the draft CPMR policy position on synergies. 

Over the last few months, the CPMR interacted with MEP Lambert Van Nistelrooij during the drafting of 
his report on synergies. This theme would remain central to guiding the actions of the CPMR’s working 
group until the WIRE II conference (Week of Innovating Regions in Europe, June 2011). 

The CPMR was also committed to following up its work on territorial cohesion and the impact of the EU’s 
research and development policies in the Regions. An ESPON project led by Tuscany Region and involving 
8 other Regions was elaborated within CPMR and will soon start. Nicole Belloubet also highlighted the 
conference that took place on 16/17 September 2010 and which was organised with the Baltic Sea 
Commission and hosted by the region of Päijät-Häme. A meeting with Ms Geoghegan-Quinn, Commissioner 
with responsibility for research policy could soon be organised. The CPMR’s working group would welcome 
all CPMR regions wishing to take part in its activities. 

Nicole Belloubet flagged up the two main areas of future action for the CPMR’s working group. The first 
area was to promote an improved understanding of the territorial dimension of the EU’s research and 
innovation actions. This firstly implied that European indicators were to be more territorialised so as to 
effectively reflect non-technological dimensions of innovation, as well as the potential of peripheral and 
maritime regions and the territorial impact of the FP and the CIP. Furthermore, it required other EU policies 
such as those in support of State Aids and Employment and Training to be geared towards supporting 
innovation in the regions. In addition, the Framework programmes for R&D should not simply focus on 
those regions or stakeholders that were already recognised for their excellence.   

The second axis was the aim to better associate the regions in the governance of RDT programmes. This idea 
was embodied by the CPMR’s proposals for a Territorial Pact, which have since been taken up by the 
Committee of the Regions. Territorial Pacts would for instance tighten the engagement of the regions 
alongside the Commission and Member States in the preparation of the operational programmes and 
regional innovation strategies. Similarly, regions also wish to ensure greater accessibility possibilities are 
provided for the coordination of research programmes, for instance simpler versions of the ERA-Net 
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scheme. Furthermore, the regions were requesting more involvement in the public-private partnerships and 
in future European Innovation partnerships. 

Regions are increasingly recognised as partners in the EU’s research activities and as promoters of 
innovation. They needed to be fully engaged in defining the EU’s priorities and to be afforded an official 
position in the governance of European programmes. Nicole Belloubet then passed the floor to Lambert 

Van Nistelrooij. 

Lambert Van Nistelrooij outlined the significant contribution made by the CPMR in the European 
Parliament’s discussions on the issue of synergies. He then presented ESPON prospective scenarios on 
territorial cohesion and innovation. He explored the concept of synergies between cohesion policy and 
research and development and the strong links that exist between them. Lambert Van Nistelrooij asked if 
we wanted an EU geared towards the needs of metropolitan regions or rather, did we want to foster a 
network of regions where all have the opportunity to improve their levels of competitiveness.  

It was crucial for Europe to work in a collaborative manner in support of its regions. Regions need to work 
within consortia arrangements so as to enhance the opportunities for sharing knowledge amongst partners 
and to allow for regional specialisation.  

He went on to present his experiences during his time as a Regional Minister in the Netherlands where he 
was in contact with universities, local and regional representatives and other partners with the aim of 
boosting job creation. The EU 2020 agenda is about innovation and jobs and this is the regional agenda. He 
concluded by saying that that the new cohesion policy could not afford to spread its resources too thinly by 
taking on board all issues. It was necessary for cohesion policy to help regions find their areas of 
specialisation.   

Nicole Belloubet then passed the floor to Jean-David Malo who began by underlining how the 
development of synergies between the main EU funding sources for research and innovation was a priority 
issue for the Commission and Member States. Furthermore, this issue will be highlighted in a forthcoming 
communication on the Europe 2020 Flagship Initiative “Innovation Union” and a related document on 
regional policy and smart growth that is also in preparation, he continued. 

Jean-David Malo (see also full official speech on the CPMR website) presented the Commission’s recent 
efforts to develop synergies. The Commission was now to launch a High Level Expert Group on synergies 
and Eleni Marianou was expected to be an active member of this Expert Group. The theme of synergies was 
a key element of the “Week of Innovating Regions in Europe” (WIRE I) conference that was held in Granada 
in March 2010 and would continue to be a dominant feature in the WIRE II conference to be held in June 
2011 under the Hungarian Presidency.   

Nevertheless much remained to be done and it was crucial to ensure the role of Member States and Regions. 
Innovation was at the core of the Europe 2020 strategy, and “Innovation Union” in Europe was being 
prepared as a flagship initiative within the Europe 2020 strategy. It was scheduled for adoption by the 
Commission in early October. It would target challenges being faced by the EU, exploit all appropriate 
resources and policy instruments, and retain a broad definition of innovation. 

The Innovation Union initiative would include an initial series of proposals concerning the modernisation of 
universities and the development of research training. A second set would concern improving access to 
finance particularly for innovative start-ups and SMEs. The State Aid framework required reconsideration 
too. A third set of actions under discussion would aim to create a single innovation market.  

In addition to these horizontal elements, the Innovation Union initiative would focus on societal challenges, 
for instance through thematic “Innovation Partnerships”. These partnerships would provide a framework 
for pooling resources and bringing together all major actors, including those at regional and local level, 
along with relevant policies and existing instruments. 

Regional policy needed to support efficient regional innovation systems throughout the EU and Regions 
were a key element, given their central role as primary institutional partner for universities, other research 
and education institutes and SMEs.  

The European Commission would also soon present a communication on the contribution of Regional Policy 
to the development of smart growth in the context of Europe 2020. The Smart Growth Initiative would 
provide guidance on optimising the impact of cohesion funding going to research and innovation, and assist 
Regions in developing competitive advantage through “smart specialisation”.  
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In conclusion, Jean-David Malo asserted that the CPMR and its Regions would be actively involved in the 
discussions about Innovation Union. 

Nicole Belloubet thanked the speaker and opened the discussion for contributions from the floor. 

Debate 

Annika Annerby Jansson (Skåne) presented the major assets of Region Skåne with its state of the art 
research facilities. Naturally, universities had played a key role in the development of the regions and 
furthermore, the Baltic Sea Strategy had helped to foster cooperation between regional partners. She 
welcomed the setting up of the Commission’s High Level Expert Working Group and she hoped that this 
initiative would provide the basis for good working cooperation with the Commission. Region Skåne looked 
forward to being one of the regions that would actively be involved in this far-sighted initiative. 

Jerker Johnson (Ostrobothnia) questioned whether or not concentration of activities was the key to fostering 
innovation. In his view it was not so much the difference in size which was key for innovation but rather the 
difference in perspective. When considering the issue of synergies it was important to work within the triple 
helix model and the factors which impacted on the quality of this model. These included elements such as 
the existence of team leaders and the breadth of their knowledge and skills. The role of intermediaries and 
the need for mentoring also required consideration. 

For Kent Gudmundsen (Troms) an increase in the research and development activities in the regions was 
crucial if the Europe 2020 strategy was to succeed. In many ways R&D institutions located in the peripheral 
maritime regions represented the innovation potential of the future due to their geographic location. Yet the 
notion of excellence was often confined to areas located in the central parts of Europe. As a result, small 
R&D institutions and enterprises located in more remote areas often found it difficult to receive recognition 
within the international area. Was there a place for small R&D institutions located in sparsely populated 
areas to be involved in these R&D and innovation actions? 

Maria Lozano Uriz (Navarra) welcomed the results of the CPMR’s working group on R&D. She highlighted 
areas where the CPMR working group had been active, in particular the territorialisation of statistics and the 
synergies between the R&D programmes and cohesion policy. With reference to the “Innovation 
partnerships” that would be created within the Smart Specialisation initiative, which Commission service 
would be responsible for managing these projects?   

Lambert Van Nistelrooij praised the activities being pursued by Region Skåne. Moreover he underlined the 
importance of working with SMEs. He added that as regards future EU programmes, it was fundamental for 
all regions to be afforded the chance of participating. Regional policy funding should be made available to 
all EU regions. Furthermore, the “one project, one fund” approach needs to be reconsidered. Structural 
funds programmes need to be made more flexible.  

The EU’s approach to supporting regions needs to become smarter, greener, sustainable and more inclusive, 
stressed Lambert Van Nistelrooij. Next year is the key year for the political debate about the future 
priorities for the EU and it is important to engage in a dialogue with your national governments. Also CPMR 
Regions must ensure they remain attentive to the work being carried out by the European Parliament during 
these negotiations. 

Jean-David Malo stressed that the focus on “smart specialisation” did not mean that only the strongest 
regions would be favoured. The idea was to encourage each region to develop activities where it had an 
advantage and that they would be encouraged to focus on these. The Commission’s objective was to foster 
comparative not absolute advantage. Moreover, this programme was not designed to target only large 
institutions; the aim was also to attract smaller research institutions. Regions such as Skåne or Navarra have 
been successfully carrying out smart specialisation for many years.  

As regards governance of programmes, all actors needed to take up their place. The establishment of 
strategic plans to support innovation was necessary and therefore, this implied the creation of the 
appropriate governance structures. With respect to the Commission’s plans for European Innovation 
Partnerships, the aim was to have inter-governance between Commission services. DG Research would not 
seek to have sole management of projects, but rather to encourage horizontal management across DGs.  

Nicole Belloubet moved to adopt the CPMR position paper, following which she thanked the speakers and 
the audience for their contributions. The session was closed. 
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EXTRAORDINARY GENERAL ASSEMBLY 

Presentation of the draft “CPMR Statutes” 

Jean Yves Le Drian opened the EGA, the purpose of which was to vote on the new CPMR Statutes. These 
had been submitted to and accepted by the Political Bureau the previous day. 

Yves Morvan explained the reasons for changing the statutes, which were intended to provide greater 
clarity, transparency, and efficiency, in particular with regard to responsibility.  
He outlined the Conference’s current legal position and noted that: 

• the Administrative Council implemented a policy that was not its own but that was decided by the 
Political Bureau; however the Administrative Council was legally responsible with regard to the 
policy; 

• in the event of disagreement between the Administrative Council and the Political Bureau it was 
not clear which of the two bodies had the final decision. 

The aim of the proposed new statues was to remedy this situation by giving legal responsibility to the 
association “CPMR”. The association would be financially responsible, and would function on the basis of 
the Organisational Charter, appropriately adapted. He pointed out that the main modification to the 
Charter was the nomination of a Treasurer from among the members of the Political Bureau. The Treasurer 
would be supported in his/her work by a Financial Committee made up of four people: two representatives 
of member Regions and two competent personalities from Brittany, the region in which the registered office 
of the Association was located. 

These new arrangements required the following two decisions: 
- creation of a new association under the French law of 1901 on associations; 
- dissolution of the current Administrative Council. 

Peter Grant (Fife) said he agreed with the changes proposed and thought they would encourage a number 
of Regions to remain members of the Conference. He also thought some other positive changes could be 
made, for example the members of the Financial Committee could be elected by the General Assembly, an 
independent monitoring structure could be set up, and the General Assembly could nominate an auditor. 
These were options that could be envisaged, as could the election of the President by the General Assembly. 

Yves Morvan clarified that the proposed statutes provided for a Treasurer and a Financial Committee, as 
well as a statutory auditor and chartered accountant (Articles 8.7 and 8.8 of the draft statutes). 

Jean-Yves Le Drian said that the statutes could evolve and that he was not opposed in principle to the 
proposals put forward, including on the procedure for electing the President. He proposed that this 
question be addressed by the next Political Bureau meeting in February 2011. 
Concerning the statutory auditor and chartered accountant, he suggested that the Political Bureau examine 
this question, but said that as long as the association was regulated by French law, the law had to be 
complied with. 
On the Treasurer and the Financial Committee, he asked that the minutes note the official opening of the 
call for candidates, and said that the appointment would be made at the next Political Bureau meeting. The 
composition proposed in the draft statues would be maintained. 

He then put the draft statutes to the vote. 

The General Assembly unanimously adopted the draft statutes. 

On behalf of all the CPMR members, President Le Drian thanked Yves Morvan and Jacques Boulau for the 
high quality of their work over many years. 

SESSION 7: PARTICIPATION OF THE CPMR IN INTERNATIONAL NETWORKS 

Alfredo Boné Pueyo (Aragon and Co-Chair of nrg4SD) presented nrg4SD (network of regional governments 
for sustainable development). Its members were either regional governments or associations of regions from 
the five continents. nrg4SD was recognised as an observer network by the United Nations. He outlined the 
network’s objectives and then described its organisational structure. He gave details of the network’s work 
programme and focused on some examples of activities and the results achieved on various topics, in 
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particular in relation to the Copenhagen Conference on climate change in December 2009. (See the 
presentation: http://www.crpm.org/pub/agenda/1565_en-presentation_activits_nrg4sd-bon-aragon.pdf) 

Angel Cortadelles (Catalunya), member of FOGAR’s Political Bureau, then presented FOGAR (Forum of 
Global Associations of Regions). He began by reminding delegates of the Political Bureau’s decision in 
February 2010 to examine CPMR’s participation in global networks of Regions annually, on the basis of a 
report on activities carried out and presentation of a budget and work programme for the following year. 
Angel Cortadelles responded to these different questions by recalling the stages in the creation of the 
network, the activities carried out to date in the different areas: multilevel governance, recognition of the 
regional level by international bodies, food security, and climate change (via nrg4SD). He also gave details 
about the technical links (defined in an agreement between CPMR and FOGAR approved by the Political 
Bureau in February 2010) between CPMR and FOGAR. These links had formed the basis of a remuneration 
and would come to an end in December 2010. Lastly, Angel Cortadelles presented the action plan for 2011 
and pointed out that from now on individual Regions, as well as networks of Regions, could be members of 
FOGAR.  

Debate 

Carolyn Rule said that the British members were unanimously opposed to CPMR’s membership of FOGAR 
and were of the opinion that it should concentrate its activities within the European sphere.  

Jean-Yves Le Drian pointed out that CPMR had made a clear decision to refocus its actions on a European 
basis. On the other topics, the international networks should help us to keep a useful watch on 
developments. This in no way meant they were the centre of our objectives. He called for the debate to be 
conducted with serenity. If CPMR decided to remain a member of these organisations, it would be because it 
felt membership was in the interest of its own objectives and priorities and would contribute something to 
them.  

Reinhard Boest thanked the representative of Catalunya for his clarifications and explanations. He said 
some points remained to be clarified, notably the amount of the annual membership fee. He also said that 
certain topics were of interest in themselves for the Regions, but not necessarily for CPMR.  

Jean-Yves Le Drian put CPMR’s membership of nrg4SD for 2011 to the vote. It was approved by a majority 
(39 votes in favour, 7 against, 5 abstentions).  

Jean-Yves Le Drian put CPMR’s membership of FOGAR for 2011 to the vote. This was approved by a 
majority (29 votes in favour, 20 against, 2 abstentions).  

The General Assembly approved CPMR’s membership of these two international networks. 

SESSION 8: EXAMINATION AND VOTE ON THE FINAL DECLARATION AND 

RESOLUTIONS 

Jean-Didier Hache (CPMR/IC) said that all the amendments received had been examined by the Final 
Declaration and resolutions overview group and had already been approved by the Political Bureau the previous 
day. He then presented the proposed amendments to the Final Declaration.  

François Maïta (Aquitaine) wished to make an additional remark concerning point 52 of the Final 
Declaration on the Regions’ commitments on reforestation. He wanted to see this notion extended to the 
amenity value of forests. He raised the question of the environmental importance of protecting forest areas, 
and underlined the need to consider forests as being of public benefit, over and above their commercial 
value alone.  

Aquitaine had already contacted a number of regions on this subject and he proposed that next year’s Final 
Declaration should mention this point. 

Alfredo Boné Pueyo (Aragon and Co-Chair of nrg4SD) confirmed that nrg4Sd was interested in taking up 
this issue. 

The amended Final Declaration was unanimously approved. 

http://www.crpm.org/pub/agenda/1565_en-presentation_activits_nrg4sd-bon-aragon.pdf
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The two annexed resolutions, “An interregional mobility pilot scheme for young people in the maritime sector, to be 
supported by the European Union under the Integrated Maritime Policy – the Vasco da Gama programme” presented 
by Land Mecklenburg-Vorpommern, and “The challenge of mainstreaming energy efficient buildings in the North 
Sea Regions and the significance of the existing building stock”, presented by the North Sea Commission, were 
unanimously approved. 

SESSION 9: BUDGET DECISIONS 

Jacques Boulau, Treasurer of the Administrative Council, presented the final accounts for the 2009 annual 
period. He pointed out that the final result was better than anticipated in the budget adopted at the General 
Assembly in Bayonne in 2008: the actual deficit was €19,000 whereas the budget adopted had shown a deficit 
of €26,000. 

Peter Grant (Fife) welcomed the notable improvement in the presentation of the accounts. He asked for 
confirmation that the exceptional expenditure of €56,000 had been made in compliance with French law.  

Yves Morvan confirmed that there was an obligation under French law to set up a retirement payments 
fund, and that was why this expenditure had been budgeted.  

The CPMR President put the final accounts for the 2009 financial year to the vote; they were unanimously 
approved. 

Jacques Boulau gave a progress report, for information, on the execution of the 2010 budget. This had been 
adopted at the General Assembly in Göteborg with a deficit of €52,000. He said that as at 1 July the deficit 
was slightly lower than anticipated.  
Concerning income for 2010, financial income was down and membership dues were stable; this would 
mean a reduction in income of between €150,000 and €200,000. 

Concerning expenditure: this was higher for the budget headings of equipment and rent, because of the 
start-up expenses in Brussels. It was to be noted that there was no increase in salaries, in line with an 
austerity policy.  

Overall, the accounts for 2010 would see, as forecast, a slight deficit. 

He then presented the draft budget for 2011. This had two key features: it was a smaller budget than in 
previous years and was presented, as requested by the General Assembly, as a balanced budget. 
Concerning income, membership fees were down (by €80,000) as a result of the withdrawal of several 
Regions and the fact that there was no increase in membership dues, apart from the contributions to the 
North Sea and Atlantic Commissions. Subsidies were down by €20,000. 

Concerning expenditure, the reduction in payroll expenses was to be noted. This stemmed not only from the 
fact that there was no increase in salaries, but also that salaries were not index-linked to the cost of living. On 
this point, it would, if it were possible, be necessary to modify the budget in such a way as to allow an 
increase in staff salaries at least equivalent to the rate of inflation. This was moreover stipulated in the staff’s 
employment contracts. All other items of expenditure, including contributions to outside bodies, were lower 
than the previous year. 

The budget for 2011 as proposed comprised a total income of €3.167,081 (CPMR, Geographical Commissions, 
cooperation programmes and networks) and total expenditure of €3.192,617. After recovery of the deficit 
from the dedicated funds, the final result was balanced. 

The scale of dues for membership of CPMR remained the same as in 2010:  
- €0.010476 per inhabitant 
- minimum due for Regions with a population of less than 621,760 = €6,513. 

Jean-Yves Le Drian indicated that a campaign would be carried out, by the Presidency and General 
Secretariat, in the direction of the Regions leaving CPMR and the Regions considered “at risk”. A 
membership drive would also be launched. 

Yves Morvan added with regard to membership fees that regional re-structuring in several countries had 
had an impact on the calculation of membership dues. 

President Le Drian put the draft budget to the vote. The General Assembly unanimously approved the draft 
budget for 2011. 
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President Le Drian invited François Desrentes to come up to the platform so that the General Assembly 
could say good-bye to him after 26 years of working with CPMR. 

SESSION 10: PRESENTATION OF NEW CPMR MEMBER REGIONS 

Örebro (Sweden) and Sevastopol (Ukraine) were welcomed by the General Assembly as new members of 
CPMR. 

The representative of Örebro presented a short film about his Region. 

FORTHCOMING MEETINGS 

Eleni Marianou reminded members that the next meetings of the Political Bureau would take place on 11 
February 2011, hosted by Basse-Normandie, and in June 2011 (date to be confirmed) hosted by the 
Autonomous Region of the Azores. 

The next General Assembly would take place in Aarhus in Denmark from 28 to 30 September 2011. 

Invitations to host the 2012 General Assembly would be welcomed. 

President Le Drian said the Region of Brittany was pleased to invite the 2013 General Assembly in Saint-
Malo, following its tradition of hosting the GA every ten years. 

He said that the “Executive Board” would meet in December in Brussels.  

CLOSING SESSION 

Marcus Humphrey, Deputy Provost of Aberdeen, thanked all the delegated and closed the proceedings of 
the General Assembly. 

Done in Aberdeen, 1 October 2010 

 
Jean-Yves Le Drian 
President of the CPMR 
President of Brittany Region 

 


